
 
 
Date:  September 8, 2020 
 
To:     Village President & Board of Trustees 
 
From:  Michael Braiman, Village Manager 
    
Subject:  Additional Agenda Material- 9/8/20 Village Board Meeting- Neighborhood 

Storage 
 
Staff has received questions from Trustees regarding the Neighborhood Storage Project to 
be discussed at this evening’s Village Board meeting. To help inform the Board’s 
discussions, the questions and answers are below. In addition to the questions and 
answers, email communications from residents regarding Phase 2 at Hibbard Park are 
attached. 
 
Q: What caused the $1.5M change in Stormtrap materials in this estimate v. 
prior?   
 
The StormTrap materials were previously rolled into the construction costs during 
conceptual and early engineering design. The cost of the StormTrap material has not 
materially changed over time. At present, the estimated cost of the project, is $1.65M 
greater than initial concept estimates which is due to a number of factors which can be 
found in the slide on page four (slide to be added to presentation). 
 
Q: Why on the overall budget slide do we still use “*estimate” for 2019 and 
2020: Can we get actuals?  
 
Contracts for Phases 1A and 1 are still open and will be for some time. While there is a 
high level of certainty regarding final project costs, changes may still occur which will 
impact final budget numbers. For example, the Community Playfields contract will 
remain open through next spring to ensure the grass seed grows as designed. 
Additionally, approximately $2M of the sewer work associated with Phase 1 was 
scheduled or deferred to Summer 2021 and the timing of Park District amenities are still 
uncertain. As we move forward, we will identify portions of the project that are complete 
and can be considered actuals compared to the remaining open items that are 
estimates. 
 
Q:  Can we show the model for the next 12 months on our cash flow – key is to 
show we can pay our bills, including this project, until the next bond offering.  
 
The attached model was prepared to demonstrate the Village’s projected cash flow. Per 
the model, without a bond issuance the Village will deplete its cash reserves in 
November 2021. Assuming actual spending and revenues are consistent with the 
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model’s projections, there should be no major concerns with a June or July bond 
issuance. 
 
 
Q: When is the planned bond offering for phase 2 expenses? 
 
As a way to mitigate the amount of the stormwater utility fee increase in FY 2021, 
phasing of the bond issuances was planned such that the Phase 2 issuance would be 
made no earlier than June 2021 in order to avoid an interest payment in FY 2021. 
Should cash flows dictate an earlier issuance, Staff is prepared to conduct the issuance 
during the spring, however, this will require the use of capitalized interest in order to 
avoid the above referenced interest payment in FY 2021. 
 
Q: Can we get an update on the Billing – accuracy of bills in tiers 1, 2 & 3, and can 
we update on commercial/non-profit billing.  Are we getting more accurate with 
invoices to residents and businesses?  When do we start billing non-profit and 
are we going back to 1/1/2020? 
 
Billing is proceeding as planned. There are six billing cycles and all residential properties 
have been billed at least twice. To date, there have been four residential appeals and only 
one property was moved from one tier to another. As such, there is a high level of 
confidence in the accuracy of the residential bills and the projected collections which 
accounts for the bulk of the fee to be collected.  
 
Billing was initiated for non-residential properties on July 21, 2020 and four of the six 
cycles have been completed to date and changes to the fees assessed have been 
relatively minor. All non-residential properties will be billed back to January 1, 2020. They 
will receive two bills this year for one half the annual amount; going forward the non-
residential properties will be billed quarterly. 
 
Q: Prior estimates for Phase 1 included a 20% cushion. What is the actual $ 
amount for that Phase? How much of the cushion have we used? 
 
The amount of contingency has been adjusted downward over time as engineering 
design progressed: 
 
August 2019:   30% design    contingency = 20% ($2.4M) 
November 2019:  90% design  contingency = 10% ($1.9M) 
March 2020:  Award to Berger contingency = 2.5% ($310k) + $250k for 
drainage*  
 
*This continency was added because the Park District's engineer was still working with 
our team on final grading plans. 
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At present, staff is projecting that the Phase 1 contract will be $200,000 under budget. 
However, as discussed above, a number of Phase 1 components will be ongoing into 
next year which could change this projection. 
 
Q: How much has the cost changed from the Board’s initial decision in 2018 
through 2020, including inflation adjustments for Thornwood Park and 
optimization. 
 
The slide below compares initial and current cost estimates and will be included in 
tonight’s presentation.  
 

 
 
Q: Identify why the cost of Hibbard Park (Phase 2) increased roughly 18% in 6 
months.    
 
The below slide which identifies the cost increases associated with Phase 2 will be 
added to tonight’s presentation. 
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Q: How can we confirm that the pricing from Berger for Phase 2 is the lowest 
possible price? 
 
The only way to truly confirm whether the negotiated pricing is the lowest possible is to 
bid the project such as we did with Phase 1. Given Berger’s success with Phase 1 and 
the complexity of the project moving forward, staff recommends awarding the Phase 2 
contract to Berger. To ensure pricing is fair, Christopher Burke Engineering is assisting 
in the negotiations and is comparing the proposed pricing to initial budget projections, 
updated engineering design and engineer’s estimates and unit pricing in other 
construction projects across the region. Ultimately, staff will only recommend award of 
the contract to Berger if there is a high level of confidence that the pricing is fair and not 
substantially different than would be realized through a standard bid process. 
 



Preliminary Cash Flow Projections - through end of 2021- No Bond Issuance
Year Period Starting Balance Revenues Expenses Ending Balance

2020 P07 15.60 34.88 (7.52) 42.96 

2020 P08 42.96 5.26 (7.99) 40.24 

2020 P09 40.24 3.30 (9.88) 33.66 

2020 P10 33.66 3.49 (8.43) 28.72 

2020 P11 28.72 2.75 (9.93) 21.53 

2020 P12 21.53 5.27 (9.20) 17.60 

2021 P01 17.60 2.39 (4.18) 15.81 

2021 P02 15.81 3.81 (5.42) 14.19 

2021 P03 14.19 7.94 (5.25) 16.88 

2021 P04 16.88 3.16 (7.45) 12.58 

2021 P05 12.58 3.37 (7.39) 8.56 

2021 P06 8.56 4.10 (8.28) 4.38 

2021 P07 4.38 4.93 (3.86) 5.45 

2021 P08 5.45 5.05 (5.39) 5.11 

2021 P09 5.11 3.17 (5.25) 3.03 

2021 P10 3.03 3.35 (5.12) 1.26 

2021 P11 1.26 2.64 (9.09) (5.19) 

2021 P12 (5.19) 5.06 (6.82) (6.94) 

* in millions



From: Braiman, Michael
To: Norwood, Karen
Cc: Berger, Brigitte; Hallgren, Erik; Arteaga, Alexander
Subject: FW: Hibbard Park - storm water reservoir project
Date: Monday, September 7, 2020 3:43:00 PM

Add’l agenda material
 
From: Richard Daniel Bannerman <rdbannerman85@gmail.com> 
Sent: Monday, September 7, 2020 3:42 PM
To: Braiman, Michael <braimanm@wilmette.com>
Subject: Hibbard Park - storm water reservoir project
 
Hello there, 
 
I would like to thank you in advance for continuing to improve our village. Most importantly, I would
like to ensure that the Hibbard Project will move forward as planned. My family and I have lived in
the village for nearly 4 years and have witnessed excessive yard and street flooding on Thelin Court.
While I am fortunate enough to not have had any basement flooding issues, the excessive water in
the streets and back yards needs to be addressed. Water simply has nowhere to go and it’s an
absolute danger to our residents. I have been told by the village engineer that the Hibbard Project
should help this. Please continue this vital work and approve the Hibbard Project. Thank you,
 
I also know the Kang's at 241 Thelin Court have expressed their concern to me as well. Their
computer skills are limited or else they would send a letter as well. 
My neighbors John and Joan Henrick which have been on this street for decades also have been
asking for assistance and for something to be done as well as many others
 
The Bannerman's
209 Thelin Court
(321) 480-9707 

mailto:braimanm@wilmette.com
mailto:norwoodk@wilmette.com
mailto:bergerb@wilmette.com
mailto:hallgrene@wilmette.com
mailto:arteagaa@wilmette.com


From: Braiman, Michael
To: Norwood, Karen
Cc: Berger, Brigitte; Hallgren, Erik; Arteaga, Alexander
Subject: FW: Hibbard Park vote on 9/8/2020
Date: Monday, September 7, 2020 3:44:00 PM

Add’l agenda material
 

From: Robert Davis <ebartdavis@yahoo.com> 
Sent: Monday, September 7, 2020 10:24 AM
To: Braiman, Michael <braimanm@wilmette.com>
Cc: Karleen Stevens McAllester <karleensm@gmail.com>
Subject: Hibbard Park vote on 9/8/2020
 
I see there is going to be another vote on the NSP by the board on 9/8/2020.  (Will it ever end?)
 
My neighbors and I need Phase 2 to move forward as expeditiously as possible  Everything has been said repeatedly
over the years, so I will not repeat them here
 
Thanks

mailto:braimanm@wilmette.com
mailto:norwoodk@wilmette.com
mailto:bergerb@wilmette.com
mailto:hallgrene@wilmette.com
mailto:arteagaa@wilmette.com


From: Braiman, Michael
To: Norwood, Karen
Cc: Hallgren, Erik; Arteaga, Alexander; Berger, Brigitte
Subject: FW: HIBBARD PARK
Date: Monday, September 7, 2020 3:44:00 PM

Add’l agenda material
 
From: Barb & Shelly Kantoff <barshelk@aol.com> 
Sent: Monday, September 7, 2020 11:01 AM
To: Braiman, Michael <braimanm@wilmette.com>
Cc: joelforwilmette@gmail.com
Subject: HIBBARD PARK
 
TO WHOM IT MAY CONCERN: We are totally in favor of the proposed storm storage
and other facilities necessary to eliminate or mitigate the flooding problems in the
Western part of our village.
                  
                                       Sheldon Kantoff
                                       226 Valley View Dr.
                                      (847)256-5412
                          
                                  

mailto:braimanm@wilmette.com
mailto:norwoodk@wilmette.com
mailto:hallgrene@wilmette.com
mailto:arteagaa@wilmette.com
mailto:bergerb@wilmette.com


From: Braiman, Michael
To: Norwood, Karen
Cc: Berger, Brigitte; Hallgren, Erik; Arteaga, Alexander
Subject: FW: support for the Hibbard Park
Date: Tuesday, September 8, 2020 9:36:00 AM

Add'l agenda material

-----Original Message-----
From: Susan Kim <susankim46@comcast.net>
Sent: Tuesday, September 8, 2020 9:35 AM
To: Braiman, Michael <braimanm@wilmette.com>
Subject: support for the Hibbard Park

I support for the Hibbard Park reservoir and the other proposed neighborhood improvements. 
From susan kim
Sent from my iPad

mailto:braimanm@wilmette.com
mailto:norwoodk@wilmette.com
mailto:bergerb@wilmette.com
mailto:hallgrene@wilmette.com
mailto:arteagaa@wilmette.com


From: Braiman, Michael
To: Norwood, Karen
Cc: Berger, Brigitte; Hallgren, Erik; Arteaga, Alexander
Subject: FW: To support the HIbbard Park reservoir project
Date: Monday, September 7, 2020 8:15:00 PM

Add’l agenda material
 

From: Xuedong Zhan <xuedong_zhan@yahoo.com> 
Sent: Monday, September 7, 2020 5:57 PM
To: Braiman, Michael <braimanm@wilmette.com>
Subject: To support the HIbbard Park reservoir project
 
Dear Mr. Braiman
 
We are residents of 222 Valley View CT and have been living here for 24 years. We have
experienced quite a few storm/flood events since we moved here. We are strongly supporting
the project that will improve the storm water relieve in this part of Wilmette.
 
Sincerely, 
 
Sheldon Zhan
Rose Wang
 

mailto:braimanm@wilmette.com
mailto:norwoodk@wilmette.com
mailto:bergerb@wilmette.com
mailto:hallgrene@wilmette.com
mailto:arteagaa@wilmette.com


From: Braiman, Michael
To: Norwood, Karen
Cc: Hallgren, Erik; Berger, Brigitte; Arteaga, Alexander
Subject: FW: Vote YES on Phase 2 of Neighborhood Storage Project
Date: Monday, September 7, 2020 3:44:00 PM

Add’l agenda material.
 
From: Karleen <karleensm@gmail.com> 
Sent: Monday, September 7, 2020 11:11 AM
To: Braiman, Michael <braimanm@wilmette.com>
Subject: Vote YES on Phase 2 of Neighborhood Storage Project
 
To: Michael Braiman, Village Manager
and Wilmette Village Board
 
RE: NSP Vote on Sept 8: Approve NSP Phase 2
 
I am strongly advocating for final approval of the Phase 2 of the Neighborhood Storage Project. 
 
So far, Phase 1A/1 has been completed on time and within budget. The village management for the
first phase has been excellent! We are looking forward to flood relief in this section of the project.
 
However, the westside storm sewer system will not function at an optimum level until all three
phases are complete. Please approve Phase 2 as expeditiously as possible.
 
While you may look at engineering maps and see street names and flood risk numbers, I see
residents and their flood stories: about frequent damage to property and cars, fears of losing flood
insurance due to frequent claims, sleepless nights, and expensive home flood control systems that
DO NOT WORK because the overall storm sewer is ineffective. 
 
So far, the $36 additional fee on my utility bill does not seem to be affecting my property value. But I
can tell you with confidence that failing to complete NSP will have a devastating effect on westside
values. (BTW: Did you know that buyers have a new tool for looking up flood
risk: https://floodfactor.com/)
 
Luckily for all of us, the village completed the most complex and costliest phase already. I'm
confident the village will do equally well with Phase 2.
 
Karleen McAllester
323 Wilshire Dr E
Wilmette, IL 60091
847-644-2524

mailto:braimanm@wilmette.com
mailto:norwoodk@wilmette.com
mailto:hallgrene@wilmette.com
mailto:bergerb@wilmette.com
mailto:arteagaa@wilmette.com
https://protect-us.mimecast.com/s/Cmg_C5yMBNURq3vCO43vb


From: Braiman, Michael
To: Norwood, Karen
Cc: Berger, Brigitte; Hallgren, Erik; Arteaga, Alexander
Subject: FW: Yes vote on Phase 2 of the Neighborhood Storage Project/ Thanks
Date: Monday, September 7, 2020 3:43:00 PM

Add'l agenda material

-----Original Message-----
From: Emily Hayden <emhayden1@gmail.com>
Sent: Monday, September 7, 2020 12:42 PM
To: Braiman, Michael <braimanm@wilmette.com>
Subject: Yes vote on Phase 2 of the Neighborhood Storage Project/ Thanks

Good morning,

I hope that you are having a wonderful Labor Day weekend.

I am writing to advocate for a "yes" vote on Phase 2 of the Neighborhood Storage Project.

This flood control project is desperately needed in our neighborhood. We are so thankful that Phase 1 is completed,
and we are counting on having Phase 2 completed, as well.

Many thanks,
Emily Hayden
310 Wilshire Drive East

Sent from my iPhone

mailto:braimanm@wilmette.com
mailto:norwoodk@wilmette.com
mailto:bergerb@wilmette.com
mailto:hallgrene@wilmette.com
mailto:arteagaa@wilmette.com


From: Braiman, Michael
To: Norwood, Karen
Cc: Berger, Brigitte; Hallgren, Erik; Arteaga, Alexander
Subject: Fwd: NSP Vote on Sept 8: Approve Phase 2
Date: Tuesday, September 8, 2020 7:44:17 AM

Add’l agenda material 

Sent from my iPhone

Begin forwarded message:

From: Raquel Klibanoff <raquel@stanfordalumni.org>
Date: September 7, 2020 at 3:22:44 PM CDT
To: "Bielinski, Bob" <bielinskib@wilmette.com>, "Barrow, Peter"
<barrowp@wilmette.com>, "Dodd, Kathy" <doddk@wilmette.com>, "Kennedy,
Gina" <kennedyg@wilmette.com>, "Kurzman, Joel" <kurzmanj@wilmette.com>,
"Plunkett, Senta" <plunketts@wilmette.com>, "Sullivan, Dan"
<sullivand@wilmette.com>, "Braiman, Michael" <braimanm@wilmette.com>
Subject: NSP Vote on Sept 8: Approve Phase 2
Reply-To: <raquel@stanfordalumni.org>


 
Please vote "yes" on construction of the Phase 2 of the
Neighborhood Storage Project. 
 
Neighbors within the Phase 1A/1service area are excited to finally
get some flood relief, after years of advocating for a storm sewer
upgrade. Also, it's good to see that the village has completed the first
phase of the project on time, and within the budget.
 
The board is right to be proud of arriving at a stormwater
management solution that will bring almost the entire westside up to
minimum standards. Now we need to approve the next phases of
construction to get the job done.
 
Sincerely,
Raquel Klibanoff

mailto:braimanm@wilmette.com
mailto:norwoodk@wilmette.com
mailto:bergerb@wilmette.com
mailto:hallgrene@wilmette.com
mailto:arteagaa@wilmette.com


From: Danny Schuman
To: Braiman, Michael
Subject: Wilmette resident voicing support for Wilmette projects
Date: Friday, September 4, 2020 3:17:06 PM

Hi, my name is Danny Schuman, and I'm a Wilmette resident. We’ve been living at 207
Valley View Dr. for just over 20 years.
I would like to voice my support for these proposed neighborhood improvements:

The Hibbard Park reservoir
The green infrastructures on Valley View and at Glenview Road and Hibbard
New signal crossing box at Glenview Road and Hibbard
Street resurfacing on Millbrook, Valley View and Kilpatrick

Please confirm receipt of this email, thank you!

mailto:schumand@gmail.com
mailto:braimanm@wilmette.com

